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Meeting Minutes
for

17 March  2021

Attendance: Kevin Bragg, Finance Committee; Maureen Bolger, Assessor; Robin Rose Buxton, Finance 
Committee; Martin Cadek, Systems Administrator; Quinton Cutler, Finance Committee; Renee D�¶Argento, Board
of Health; John Ladik, Chair Finance Committee; Margie Lefleur, Chair Board of Health; Joyce Morrow, 
Planning Board; Andrew MacLean, Town Administrator; Susan McCarthy, Director Harris Center; Brynn 
Montesanti, Town Clerk; Debbie Nutter, Treasurer/Collector; Margaret Scarsdale, Select Board; William 
Schlosstein, Town Accountant; Deb Spratt, Librarian; Paula Terrasi, Conservation Commissioner; Steven 
Themelis, EDAC; Mark Vasapolli, Finance Committee; Chuck Walkovich, Planning Board

The Finance Committee meeting was called to order virtually by Chairman John Ladik at approximately 7:00 PM.
The majority of the discussion focused on the budget and is summarized below:

Select Board:  Level funded with no increase in cost:

Town Administrator :  Overall a 3.63% increase over last year with the majority of the increase due to contract 
salary increase.  Mr. Maclean stated that this year revenue grew by only 2.6% or just over $781,000 in total 
growth.  Receipts are flowing in as expected except for a 4% drop in Excise Tax receipts.

Reserve Fund: Level funded at $70,000.  Mr. Maclean was hoping to fund it at $110,000 which represents 1% of 
the Town�¶s portion of the General Fund budget.  Mr. Vasapolli asked what was spent last year and Mr. 
Schlosstein replied only $3,200 was spent.

Accountant: Mr. Schlosstein reported that his requested budget is up by 11.04% with the majority due to contract
salary, a request to increase the assistant�¶s hours to 26 hours up from18 hours, a professional association 
certificate, and an increase in the accounting software maintenance fee.  Mr. Vasapolli asked if the software was 
worth the cost.  Mr. Cadek replied that the cost and software provide a good value for the Town.

Audit of Town Accounts: The FY�¶22 budget is down by 0.57% due to a small decrease in the accounting 
consultant contract.  In response to a question from Mr. Vasapolli, Mr. Schlosstein stated that there is no deadline 
for completing the audit of the Town�¶s accounts
.
Assessors:  Ms. Bolger discussed the 8.59% increase in the FY�¶22 Assessors budget.  The increase is due to an 
increase in the contract salary, a request to increase the assistant�¶s hours to 24 hours from the current 19.5 hours, 
and the cost of a new software module to provide E-permitting.  The additional hours are needed to help with the 
paperwork for processing deeds and the E-permitting software will allow workers in the field to process 
permitting applications and payment to be made by credit card. 

GIS:  The proposed GIS budget is 109% over the FY�¶21 budget.  The main increase is for $8,000 salary to cover 
the cost of the GIS expert. This cost is only 10% of the total with the Enterprise funds picking up the balance. 
However, the Town does pay for all the associated benefits.  Ms. Bolger noted that the Town does receive a 
considerable benefit from the GIS work.



Pepperell Finance Committee

Page 2 of 4
C:\JFL_2021\FinanceCommittee\Minutes\20210317FinComMinutes.docx

Treasure/Collector:  Ms. Nutter stated that the FY�¶22 budget is level funded with only 2.48% increase due to 
salary and wages.

Law Department:  Mr. MacLean explained that the Law Department FY�¶22 budget is almost the same as last 
year.  However, he did note that the budget may need to be increased depending on the legal work associated with
the Nashua Road Project.

Personnel and Human Resources:  Mr. MacLean explained that the proposed FY�¶22 budget is 10 times the 
FY�¶21 budget due to a request for a part time professional Human Resources staff position.  Mr. Vasapolli asked 
who is doing the work now.  Mr. MacLean said he is now responsible.  Mr. Cutler thought that it time to have a 
professional perform the work to avoid the potential for law suits in the future.

Information Systems Technology:  Mr. Cadek presented the FY�¶22 budget which is 4.97% higher than last year.
The major items are salary, wages, and the cost of license renewals which provide new firewalls.  The Town has 
not had a �³hacker�  ́incident in over five years.  Mr. MacLean noted that the Town received some COVID-19 
money which was used for security training for the Town staff.

Telephone: Mr. Cadek also presented the Telephone budget which is up by $1,000 over last year.  This money 
will be used to purchase new equipment including cell phones.  The Town uses its cell phones for a lot longer 
period of time than the average cell phone user.  Mr. Vasapolli asked about changing hardware and Mr. Cadek 
mentioned that the plan is to go with Voice over Internet Protocol (VOIP). He mentioned that the contract with 
Spectrum does provide the Town with additional flexibility and is a good value. He also mentioned that the plan 
for next year includes possible rewiring of some buildings.  Hard wiring is often superior to wireless.

Tax Title Foreclosure:  Ms. Nutter explained that the budget item is the same as last year.  There are seven (7) 
properties in the tax title payment plan and the plan is working well.  Mr. Vasapolli noted that the problem with 
delinquent tax payments is now looking good.

Postage Meter:  Ms. Nutter explained that the proposed FY�¶22 budget is 9.6% lower than last year due to 
removing the folding machine which was used infrequently.  Mr. Vasapolli asked if adding additional notices to 
residents in with the usual mailing would have a significant cost impact.  Ms. Nutter said it all depended on what 
was included.  Adding text to an existing piece of printed material would not cause an increase but adding several 
additional sheets might increase the cost.

Town Clerk:  Ms. Montesanti discussed the modest 3.99% increase in the proposed FY�¶22 budget.  The largest 
increase was $1,500 for certification followed by an increase of $996 in salary and wages.

Elections: Ms. Montesanti noted that the elections budget has proposed a decrease of 16.93% due to fewer 
elections in the coming year, thus the need for election workers is decreased.

Registrations:  Ms. Montesanti stated that the proposed FY�¶22 budget has a $700 increase for printing and a $500
increase for postage.

Conservation Commission:  Ms. Terrasi discussed the 1.69% increase in the proposed FY�¶22 budget which 
covers a stipend for grant writing.  She mentioned that much of the field work is done by volunteers.  Mr. Cutler 
asked what is missing in her budget and she replied it would be beneficial to have additional funds for education 
and for land acquisition.  Mr. Ladik asked what the grants cover and Ms. Terrasi replied that the money is used to 
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upgrade culverts and infrastructure that could present serious problems if they fail in the future.  Over the past 
several years the Town has received almost $1M in grant money and for FY�¶22 the plan is to submit a grant for 
$105,000.  Both Mr. Vasapolli and Mr. Cutler thanked Paula for all the work she has been doing to secure grants 
that help Pepperell and conservation in general.  

Planning Board: Next Mr. MacLean presented the proposed budget increase of 7.21% for the Planning Board.  
The increase is due to an increase in wages and an increase in the number of hours for the part time planner.  The 
current planner has provided her resignation, and the Planning Board members would like to have a full time 
planner.  Mr. MacLean�¶s suggestion is to increase the hours for a part time planner from 16 to 20.  Mr. Vasapolli 
and Mr. Cutler both agreed that it would be good to have a full time planner to work on bringing in new revenue 
to the Town.  This was seconded by Ms. Morrow and Mr. Themelis.  Mr. Walkovich noted that 2.6% growth is 
not good enough and we need to invest in increasing revenue now.  Mr. MacLean stated that the budget is still 
showing an $87,000 short fall and a full time planner would cost an additional $32,000.  This budget number is 
based on the latest budget from the North Middlesex School District (NMRSD) and the very low assessment for 
the Nashoba Valley Technical High School (NVTHS). (It is anticipated that the Pepperell enrollment at the 
NVTHS will increase substantially next year.)  Mr. Cutler asked if there would be any revenue from the 
marijuana establishment for the FY�¶22 budget, and Mr. MacLean said all the proposed revenue would be included
in the FY�¶23 budget.  

Board of Appeals:  Mr. MacLean stated that the proposed budget is increased by 3.52% to allow a total of 10.5 
hours of assistant time.

Town Facilities:  Mr. MacLean stated that the proposed FY�¶22 budget is down by just under 1% from the 
previous year.  This is due to less money being allocated to the Peter Fitzpatrick property as allowed in the lease 
agreement.  There is a new cost of $11,375 for facilities software that was covered in the FY�¶21 capital budget.

Inspectional Services:  Mr.  Kelly presented the FY�¶22 budget for the building and zoning officer and the wiring,
gas and plumbing inspector and the sealer of weights and measures.  The proposed budget for the Building and 
Zoning officer decreased because the assistant now works part time for the Fire Department.  Mr. Ladik asked if 
the cost of permits covers the inspectors�¶ budget and the reply was yes.  The amounts for the permits will be 
discussed by the Select Board next year to insure the costs keep up with inflation.

Board of Health: Ms. LeFleur presented the proposed FY�¶22 budget which has an increase of 4.8% over last 
year.  The major cost drivers are the payments to the Nashoba Valley Board of Health for consulting services and 
the cost of monitoring the capped landfill.  The consulting services cover nursing assistance, mosquito control, 
environmental concerns, energy, food inspection, and well and septic permits. Ms. LeFleur stated that it would be 
great if the Town would hire a full time mental health professional.  Ms. D�¶Argento provided a discussion on the 
need for this service and how the pandemic has exacerbated this need.  She agreed to provide the Finance 
Committee with either a link to the study she mentioned or a summary of the relevant statistics.  Mr. Themelis 
noted the possibility of pigging backing with the services provided by the NMRSD.  

Albert Harris Center (Council on Aging): Ms. McCarthy presented the modest 3.65% increase in the proposed 
budget which is driven by an increase in salary and wages. She stated the Center is planning a soft re-opening on 
12 April.  Ms. McCarthy also noted the need for a fulltime social/mental health professional.

Veterans�¶ Services:  Mr. MacLean noted that the proposed budget has an increase of only 0.15% due to an 
increase in wages.  He also noted that the demand for the benefits has started to decrease over the last few years.  
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Last year the Town spent only one half of the budgeted amount.  The Commonwealth does reimburse the Town 
for the benefits at the rate of 75%.

Lawrence Library :  Ms. Spratt noted that the proposed budget is up by only 1.79% due primarily to small 
increases in salary and wages.  She noted the desire on the part of the Library patrons to be open on Monday and 
to have additional space for meetings.  She stated she will not be bringing an article forward at the Spring Town 
Meeting to request additional funds for Monday openings because of the costs associated with the pandemic.  Mr. 
Themelis asked if it is possible to trade evening hours for Monday openings.  Ms. Spratt replied that people like 
the library to be open in the evenings since most work during the day, so no, the trade would not work.  Ms. Spratt
is planning to reopen the library in the fall if all goes well with the pandemic.

Community Center (Recreation):  Mr. MacLean stated the proposed budget is up by 5.75% due to an increase 
in wages and costs for solid waste disposal.

In discussions on the FY�¶21 budget, Mr. Maclean noted that he would be requesting $70,000 from free cash to 
cover an emergency to repair the failed lateral sewer line at Town Hall.  He also indicated that there will be the 
need to transfer funds from some accounts with a surplus to cover those with a deficit.

The Finance Committee voted unanimously to allow deficit spending for the Snow and Ice budget line.  The 
balance may go red in the coming week as invoices come into the accounting system.

The minutes of the 3 March 2021 meeting were approved unanimously.

The next meeting of the Finance Committee is scheduled for 31 March 2021 and will cover General Government, 
Library, COA, Recreation, and Health.  Mr. Ladik said he would also add a discussion of including a planner to 
the budget as recommended in a letter from the Planning Board and a discussion of the recommendations of the 
Master Plan Implementation Team.

The meeting was adjourned at approximately 9:30 PM.




